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Westwell Parish Council

Minutes of a Meeting of the Parish Council

         Held on Monday 2nd March 2020 at 7.00pm in St Mary’s Church, Westwell
1. Open Forum                                     

Two members of the public were present.

Broadband speeds in the parish:  A resident who is technical lead for Utility Warehouse (a company providing utilities and phone, mobile and broadband services countrywide) offered help to increase broadband speeds in the parish. This was welcomed by the Chairman, who noted that the problem of low broadband speeds is not in Westwell village but elsewhere in the parish, with a number of cold spots, eg Pilgrims Way.  A follow-up meeting will be arranged with the Vice-chairman [who has been collecting information on broadband speeds in the parish].                                                                                                                                                        ACTION  CB
2. Present and Apologies
Cllr Mrs Drury (Chairman), Cllr Bainbridge (Vice-chairman), Cllr Mrs Wyatt, Cllr Mrs Richards, Cllrs Bartlett and Butcher, and Mrs S Wood (Clerk).  Apologies were received from Cllr Ms Farrington and Cllr Hutchinson (prior commitments) and Cllr Lister (indisposed).  Cllr Krause (ward member) attended.  
3. Declaration of Interests 

There were no Declarations of Interest.
4. Borough Councillor’s report
Cllr Krause reported that the Leader’s Briefings are being circulated.
Applications have now closed for ward member grants in the current financial year, although not all of Cllr Krause’s grant had been given out, due to a lack of applications meeting the criteria.  Cllr Krause stressed that ward member grants can only be spent in the ward.  Monies remaining are not rolled over but returned to Borough Council funds.  Ward member grants will be available in the next financial year.  The Parish Council was reminded that the Borough Council can award community grants, eg Challock Parish Council was given a grant towards a footpath.  The Chairman noted that this may be of help when delivering the HIP (Highway Improvement Plan).
5. Minutes and Matters Arising

5.1   Minutes of 6th January and 20th February 2020
Resolved:

That that the Minutes of the meetings of Westwell Parish Council held on 6th January and 20th February 2020 be approved and confirmed as true records.
5.2   Matters Arising 
5.2.1 Matters Arising of 6th January 2020
There were no Matters Arising.
5.2.2  Matters Arising of 20th February 2020

Comments were submitted on the Gypsy and Traveller Accommodation Plan – Options Report. 
6. Planning matters
6.1  Planning applications received
No applications have been received.
6.2  Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda  
20/00259/AS  Pangbourne, 69 Sandyhurst Lane, Westwell
Two storey rear extension

The application would result in a significantly enlarged footprint with some loss of light to neighbouring properties, but would be in keeping with the character of the area.  It was proposed that the Parish Council makes no objection to the application, because it would be comparable to other extensions in Sandyhurst Lane.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council makes no objection to the application, because it would be comparable to other extensions in Sandyhurst Lane.                                                                                                                       ACTION  SW
20/00203/AS  Cumberland, Westwell Lane, Westwell
Erection of first floor extension and car port to front of property including works to create driveway (part retrospective)

There are no garages/car ports in nearby properties in Westwell Lane, and cars park on parking slots.  The works have already commenced.  Water pipes run along the edge of the road and may be compromised by the car port, which would also obstruct neighbours’ sight-lines.  The car port is in front of the building line, contrary to para 4.6 of Supplementary Planning Guidance Note 9 (Domestic Garages and Outbuildings in Urban and Rural Areas).  It was proposed that the Parish Council objects to the car port, which is contrary to planning policy and obstructs visibility.  It was proposed that no objection be made to the first floor extension.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council objects to the car port, which does not comply with Supplementary Planning Guidance Note 9 (Domestic Garages and Outbuildings in Urban and Rural Areas) because it is in front of the build line and obstructs sight-lines.                                                                                                                ACTION  SW
Resolved:

That the Parish Council has no objection to the first floor extension.                                                    ACTION  SW
20/00254/AS  136A Sandyhurst Lane, Westwell
Erection of single storey rear extension; installation of rear rooflights
It was proposed that no objection be made to the application.

Resolved:

That the Parish Council has no objection to the application.                                                                   ACTION  SW
6.3  Other planning matters
Progress on current applications

Decisions on planning applications 18/01554/AS Sandpit, Sandyhurst Lane and 19/00439/AS Court Lodge, Eastwell Lane are awaited.
6.3.1  Wheel Mews, Westwell

See the Minutes of 20th February 2020.
6.3.2  Ratification of the Parish Council’s comments on the Pre-submission consultation on Charing Parish Neighbourhood Plan
The comments were tabled and are attached to the Minutes.  It was proposed that they be ratified.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council’s comments on the Pre-submission consultation on Charing Parish Neighbourhood Plan be ratified.

7. Financial report

7.1  Progress against Budget to date    The Excel file has been circulated for information.  The VAT refund for printing costs of the Westwell Eye will be paid into its account.  Grounds maintenance costs for the year came in under budget.  The payments for ‘Parish projects’ are for the new noticeboards.
7.2  Payments in accordance with the Budget
Resolved: 

That the following payments be agreed in accordance with the Budget.
	Payments
	£

	KALC (training)
	72.00

	Wealden Wheels (subscription)
	15.00

	Ashford Borough Council (grounds maintenance)
	4860.00

	Everything Outside (play equipment repairs)
	540.00

	S Wood (salary Jan)
	518.71  

	S Wood (salary Feb)
	    518.71

	S Wood (home and computer allowance + stationery) 
	87.82

	Westwell Eye (VAT refund)
	228.25


	Receipts
	£

	Cemetery fees
	650.00

	Lloyds Bank interest
	1.36

	HMRC VAT refund
	930.20


                Balance (cheque and deposit accounts):   £ 35806.81
Balance (No 2 account):  £  4580.11
7.3  Works to which the Parish Council is committed
Repairs to the hall access track including drainage and soak-away works:  The works are weather-dependent.
Pedestrian access to the playing field linking The Wheel to the playing field:  Frank Dwyer is arranging for the drawings and pricing the safety audit.
Parish Council noticeboards outside The Old Vicarage and in Hoads Wood Gardens:  The site surveys are to be carried out on 3rd March 2020 and an installation date is awaited.
Replacement bin for youth shelter:  In hand.                                                                                                ACTION  CB
Provision of footpaths map/OS map to display outside the hall:   The Definitive Map has not yet been updated to show the change in the parish boundary.  The existing map will be annotated with a red line to show the new boundary, this will then be displayed outside the hall.                                              ACTION  CD/SW
7.4  Quotes for a permanent, outdoor, table tennis table 

Three quotes were tabled:  

Cornilleau (£1332.50) Refused because the material used would be steel and not concrete, as specified

Caloo         (£1995 + £395 for installation)  Refused on cost grounds

Playcrete  (£1500  + £550 for delivery)

The Clerk to ascertain if the Playcrete table is RoSPA approved.  It was proposed that an order be placed with Playcrete for a concrete, outdoor table tennis table with a concrete net, green top and rounded corners, subject to a maximum price of £2000.

Resolved:

That an order be placed with Playcrete for a concrete, outdoor table tennis table with a concrete net, green top and rounded corners, subject to a maximum price of £2000.                                                           ACTION  SW
7.5  Eye financial report  
The balance in the Eye account is £5647.57.

7.5.1  Westwell Eye Working Group 
The Vice-chairman and Cllr Hutchinson met the editor.  There will be a follow-up meeting in mid-March, to include Cllr Mrs Wyatt, and a report will be given at the next meeting.                                     ACTION CB/GH/TW
8. Request for reinstatement of a hedge in Sandyhurst Lane
The Chairman stated that this had been raised at the Open Forum in the January meeting:  concerns were raised by residents that water run-off from the fields had led to flooding, exacerbated because of the reduced hedging and that the fields are higher than the properties in the lane.  It was suggested that there may be a need for a ditch or bund.   Cllr Bartlett advised that the Sandyhurst Lane Residents Association [SLRA] had been notified that the KCC drainage team had jetted nearby drains, which appears to have resolved the situation.  The SLRA has written to the landowner asking that gaps in the hedge be planted and a bund put in, but no reply has been received.
It was thought that the hedge-cutting had been overly drastic resulting in the sparse growth; Cllr Mrs Richards advised that cutting for the year has been completed, due to the requirements of the CROW Act.  The Chairman suggested that the Parish Council writes later in the Spring, when the hedge has grown and ask that it be left.  

9. Sharing of resources with Charing for the fete

The offer of joint working was welcomed and a meeting will be arranged to discuss resources.  The Clerk advised that assistance cannot be offered for the weekend of June 27th-28th 2020 (when Charing is celebrating the stop-over en route to the Field of the Cloth of Gold) because Cllr Hutchinson is organising the Classic Car Show, to be held on the playing field on June 28th.  The Chairman noted that flexible, informal cooperation is being sought.                                                                                                                                                        ACTION  CD
10. Election of a councillor to verify bank reconciliations prepared by the RFO for all accounts

Resolved:

That Cllr Lister be elected as the responsible councillor to check bank reconciliations as prepared by the RFO at least quarterly.

11. Discussion of the draft HIP [Highways Improvement Plan], including speeding
The revised draft HIP was tabled and is attached to the Minutes.  Cllr Bartlett proposed that advisory speed management signs be placed throughout the parish, he felt that the suggested village gates would be too expensive.  The Chairman and Vice-chairman responded that they do influence driver behaviour.  KCC would have to be asked which style of gates it would approve.
The Chairman advised that only one project can be put forward to KCC in the HIP; if the advisory signs were to be proposed, where would they be located?  Installation of village gates at the entrances to Westwell will be further discussed.

Cllr Bartlett noted that a presentation on HIPs will be given at the KALC meeting on 11th March.

It was agreed that the issues in Sandyhurst Lane are different and need further discussion.

12. Venue and speaker for the Annual Parish Meeting
To be held in the parish hall because Sandyacres is not available.  Damian Green MP was approached but cannot attend because the House sits until 10.00pm on Mondays.  The Chairman proposed that the 2021 meeting be moved to a Thursday to enable the MP to be present. 
Adrian Pike has been approached by Cllr Mrs Richards and confirmation of his attendance is awaited.
13. Parish Council’s response to the KALC Joint Parishes Planning Committee discussion document: Defining the Ashford Urban/Rural Boundaries

David Ledger’s [Chairman, Joint Parishes Planning Committee] paper was tabled.

The Chairman stated that the whole of Sandyhurst Lane is defined as a rural road and both sides of the lane are in Westwell parish.  The Planning Inspectorate’s decision on the Lenacre Street Farm appeal confirms that it is a rural road.

The paper proposes Sandyhurst Lane as the urban boundary; it was suggested that the boundary be moved significantly.  The Chairman proposed that the green spaces and green corridor policy area be extended, rather than defining a boundary.  The Parish Council cannot agree with the paper’s proposals.

Cllr Bartlett will take the Parish Council’s comments to the Joint Parishes Planning Committee meeting.

In answer to a question from Cllr Mrs Richards, the Chairman and Cllr Bartlett noted that a boundary could blight nearby properties.  It was noted that Richard Alderton [former Head of Planning and Development at Ashford Borough Council] had been reluctant to draw lines because of the risk that they are drawn in the wrong place.

The Vice-chairman agreed that the green areas should be made more resilient.

14. Respondents to the KALC Annual Survey

The survey compiles statistics on parishes and asks for the top three issues facing them.  It was agreed that for Westwell these are:  motorway noise, lack of any public transport in rural areas, slow broadband speeds.

KALC recommends that the survey be completed by the Chairman and Clerk.

Resolved:

That the Clerk completes the KALC Annual Survey and submits the comments as informed by the Parish Council meeting.                                                                                                                                                 ACTION  SW
15. Clerk’s report 

15.1  Correspondence  All correspondence has been circulated.  The request for a donation from the Air Ambulance will be discussed at the next meeting.
15.2  Clerk’s training  No training has been offered.
15.3  GDPR  No issues have been raised.
16. Reports from Parish representatives
16.1 KALC  The Committee met on 15th January.  Insp Atkinson attended, who reported that PCSO numbers have reduced from 11 to 9 due to resignations.  Parking near schools is an issue.  
A presentation was given on CCTV at the Ashford Monitoring Centre, with an invitation to visit.  KPSN [Kent Priority Services Network] links into surgeries, schools and police stations.  Charing Parish Council is considering putting in CCTV because of antisocial behaviour and linking to the KPSN.

The Ashford Area Committee’s motion to make election paperwork more user friendly was carried unanimously at the AGM.
Ashford Visioning Event:  The Chairman to attend on 10th March and will circulate the questions to councillors for their comments.                                                                                                                                             ACTION  CD
The next meeting is on 11th March at which a presentation on HIPs will be given.
16.2 ACRK   The Finance Committee meets on 11th March.  ACRK was successful in its action against HMRC, and may now pay by flexible Direct Debit; the arrears of tax will be paid.  The Chairman noted that the rural housing assessment for Otterpool is not being carried out by ACRK; this is a matter of regret. Cllr Butcher will ask ACRK if it can make a grant to the St Mary’s Church loo project, given that the church is a community asset.                                                                                                                                                                      ACTION  RB 
16.3 Highways
16.3.1     Flooding in Sandyhurst Lane  See item 8.
Potholes are numerous; the Chairman to liaise with Cllr Lister and then write to KCC.                      ACTION  CD

Cllr Bartlett suggested that a piece be put in the Westwell Eye encouraging residents to report potholes on the KCC website.

There is significant littering in Watery Lane, a litter pick is to be arranged.  Agenda item next meeting.
16.4 Tree Warden   Cllr Ms Farrington’s report is attached to the Minutes.
16.5 Parish Hall Management Committee  At the Management Committee meeting the following were agreed:  An increase in fees (the first in eight years).  Introduction of wifi in the hall, to be provided by the PO.  To investigate replacing the boiler with an air source heat pump.
16.6 Playing Field and Young Persons’ Association   An email re Committee members’ views on evolution of the Association was sent, but no responses received; Cllr Mrs Wyatt proposed that in light of this the Association be closed.  Cllr Butcher proposed that the Association’s accounts be ring-fenced and kept separate from that of the Hall Committee.   A piece will be published in the Westwell Eye stating that the Association will now be under the auspices of the Hall Committee but will continue to raise funds.                     ACTION  TW
16.7  Broadband provision   See the Open Forum.
16.8 Asset register   To be reviewed by the Chairman and Cllr Ms Farrington                                  ACTION  CD/LF                                              
16.9  PCSO’s report   The monthly report from the PCSO has been circulated, who was thanked by the Parish Council.  A summary of the report is set to the Westwell Eye by Cllr Bartlett.
17. Items for the next meeting
17.1  Litter pick in Watery Lane
17.2  Website migration
17.3  Request from the Kent Surrey Sussex Air Ambulance for a donation
17.4  Annual Return of the Parish Council’s accounts
Dates of future meetings
23rd March (Annual Parish Meeting), 4th May, 6th July, 7th September, 2nd November.
The meeting closed at 9.20pm.


Agenda item 6.3.2  Parish Council’s comments on the Pre-submission consultation on Charing Parish Neighbourhood Plan
The portal had simple agree/disagree  tick boxes  against each of three sections   and a comment box  for text:

 1. Objectives ( how we see the future)

 2. Policies   ( the rules we’re suggesting )

 3. Flagship Plan (how we’re proposing to do things )

 Westwell parish ticked agree for each section and made the following comments for each section.

1. Objectives

For Westwell parish Objectives 1 and 2 are also important to the wider setting of the rural area to the north west of Ashford including Westwell parish: maintaining countryside, landscape and ecosystems and beautiful views and objective 3 is also important because Charing is a rural hub used by many Westwell residents and businesses, who are overly dependent on cars because there is no public transport other than an infrequent bus service along the A20. Westwell also particularly supports the employment objective; contributing to local opportunities in the area; and 7 and 8 avoiding environmental harm and maintaining village character: all part of a strong and thriving rural setting.  Having managed to 'relaunch'  the pub in Westwell village  we know how important objective 9  is to  strengthening community and to provide local first stage employment.  As the majority of Westwell residents are signed on at Charing Surgery Objective 10 is of great importance.  The A20 is a strategic through route which also goes through Westwell parish and we support all work to ensure its importance is recognised and it is well managed. ALL efforts to enable modal shift away from rural dependence on cars are to be helped - so we support active travel cycle network improvements, and hope that working together Charing and Westwell can use this plan to evolve rural public transport for the surrounding villages including  further innovations in bus services to support the rural service hub role .   

2. Policies

Westwell parish supports all policies being proposed. For Westwell residents and the parish as a whole some are of particular importance:  

 C3 Being well aware of the amount of Local Plan led development being undertaken in Charing we especially endorse the policy statement that "new development should ensure that additional needed facilities are in place early in the construction phase" and the reasoning given. 

C5 As we struggle to correct the broadband and cellphone not-spots in Westwell parish we fully endorse the transformational importance of good digital networks. 

C6 Westwell fully supports all work to maintain and enhance the retail services in Charing: the post office, butcher, convenience store , gift and clothes shop etc are all much loved facilities which would probably be used even more by Westwell parish residents if parking was less uncertain.

 C6 Many Westwell parish residents are patients of the Charing surgery and therefore all of Westwell supports this being and remaining a thriving practice as needs and services evolve under NHS and integrated Social Services national policy initiatives.

T1 The 2nd bullet concerning additional access points onto the A20 is an extremely important issue for safety and through running of this major road, as the constraints further west in Harrietsham have demonstrated.  Also the last bullet concerning Station Road is also very important: this is a well known and serious traffic hotspot , which impedes safe access to the Charing surgery  as well as making access to the station difficult .  

T2 Westwell fully supports any development of 10 dwellings or 500 vehicle movements contributing to the cost of safe pedestrian crossings on the A20. 

T7 Additional parking facilities for wider local residents and tourists are much needed and we support this policy, as the need may be even greater than the practical provision. Westwell parish hopes that the implementation of this policy and the proposed developer contributions would also facilitate local public transport provision, accepting that this will inevitably involve trial and error of best practice to achieve a modal shift to and from the wider rural area. 

 EC1 Commercial units especially if offering local employment opportunities are also welcome for Westwell residents .  

 Policies E9 ( Views ) and H12 ( development outside village confines ) are very important to the landscape, character and rural setting of the wider context of Charing including Westwell parish  and the character of this whole area in contrast to the urban character area of Ashford town to the east. Westwell particularly supports these policies for this reason.

3. Flagship Plan 

The flagship programme set out on page 83-87 would do much to address the existing lack of up-to-date facilities and the impending further welfare deficit from the imposed unprecedented level of development that Charing is experiencing just within the parish. A thriving Charing is also a thriving wider rural area because of the explicit or de facto rural service hub role that Charing has, not least because of its school, surgery and retail facilities. With as much development as is planned the NP is a timely opportunity to set the funding in place for the capital costs of the a new community centre through developer contributions , and the ongoing costs funded by  revenue streams from uses and precept . As Westwell has a small, but well used village hall,  there would very probably be interest to hire the new community centre from time to time as a user, as well as to make use of the services available from it .   


Agenda item 16.4  Tree Warden’s report
As per my correspondence with KCC, the Wheel Triangle was not on their inspection list but have now agreed that, as Highways is responsible for their safety with respect to the road, the trees will be added to their 5 yearly inspections schedule.  We can presumably therefore omit it from our 5 yearly inspection. We will need to think about arranging the 5 yearly inspection for the Church Green soon though as it is due this year.[image: image1.jpg]
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